HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Hathersage Memorial Hall,
at 7.30 p.m. on 6th September 2016.
	Councillors Present:
	Bridget Hanley; David Jackson; Kat Love; Peter Mander ; Jane Marsden; ; Heather Rodgers; Stuart Turner; Jennifer Wedgwood and Pauline Whitney .

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk); County Councillor Judith Twigg; and 2 members of the public.

	086/16
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Bill Gordon; Bill Hanley; Rosie Ollé and James Shuttleworth; District Councillor Jean Monks; PCSO Anthony Boswell and Christine Wilkinson (Assistant Clerk). There were also apologies from Rob Hall who had written to express an interest in the vacancy for Parish Councillor but had been unable to attend this meeting. 

	087/16
	
	There was no variation in the order of business.  

	088/16
	
	Cllr Mander declared an interest in agenda item 13 – proposal for additional burial ground land and would not take part in the discussion.

	089/16
	
	Public Participation

	089/16
	a)
	District Councillor Jean Monks had sent a report which had been circulated and was taken as read. 

	
	b)
	County Councillor Judith Twigg gave a report. In response to the rumour that the Post Office in Hathersage was going to close, Cllr Twigg had written to the Rt Hon Patrick McLoughlin MP and received an assurance that according to The Post Office Ltd. there were no plans to close it. DCC had received emails from Hathersage resident Crissie Colley requesting double yellow lines along the road from 8 Station Road to Dore Lane. Ms Colley had also contacted HPC on this matter. Ms Colley had been advised that HPC Transport Committee is currently reviewing double yellow lines in the village and will meet with Isabel Mulligan of DCC. DCC has advised Ms Colley that the request for double yellow lines has to go through a legal process, and suggested she contact HPC TC to put her case to the committee.

Cllr Jackson reported that the Main Road opposite the end of Baulk Lane is still sinking and the metalwork is not. It is a hazard to traffic.

Cllr Rodgers reported that the street light at the end of Mayfield Terrace which has been changed to part night lighting needs to be on all night as there have been vehicle break-ins and attempted house break-ins during the dark hours. Cllr Rodgers will report the light no. to Cllr Twigg.
Cllr Marsden reported that the traffic lights in the village are not working properly.

There is to be a review of the route to school to establish if there are any safety issues for residents on Station Road.

It was noted that the School Crossing Patrol is a temporary appointment and a permanent replacement is still sought.

Cllr Rodgers commented that the hedges at Broadwood Farm have now been trimmed and much improved.

	
	
	Cllr Twigg left the meeting after this item.

	089/16
	c)
	There was no police report.

	089/16
	d)
	Two members of the public reported they have put in a planning application to have the former NatWest bank developed as a restaurant, and that they had been advised by PDNPA to come to HPC to check if there was any opposition to the proposal, as the bank was considered a Community Asset. The consensus was in favour of the building being used rather than empty, although there was a comment that there would be issues with parking as for all businesses in the village. HPC agreed that the couple could state on their planning application that they had consulted with HPC who had no objection to the proposal. HPC will be consulted in the normal way when the application is submitted.

	090/16
	.1
	The minutes of the meeting of 2nd August 2016 had been circulated were unanimously approved and signed by the Chairman.
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	091/16
	
	Financial Matters – RFO’s Report.

	091/16
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. A copy of the report is included with the minutes on file. The good weather last week had made for a very successful week at the pool, set to continue this week. Everything else is running to budget. Severn Trent had confirmed that HPC were being charged twice for water at the toilets as the supply was passing through 2 meters. A discussion about the cleaning arrangements for the village centre toilets took place which is minuted at item 095/16.5 below.

	091/16
	.2
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £42,084.58 inclusive of VAT of £9,213.21 which had been scrutinised by Councillors Jackson and Rodgers/Marsden were approved. The RFO advised that the accounts did not include the balance of the payment for the MUGA which had been withheld pending rectification of the surface problems. The RFO reminded Councillors that as things stand payment of this account would breach the Council’s financial regulations. This was discussed further at item 093/16.4 below.
The RFO advised that around £300 savings p.a. on Debit Card Charges could be achieved by moving to Barclaycard from Worldpay. This would require HPC to sign an agreement with Barclaycard and set up a direct debit. We would then get Barclaycard’s firm quotation. If HPC chose to reject it the agreement would be cancelled. It would not affect other banking arrangements.

It was agreed that the RFO should progress this.

	091/16
	.3
	Accounts for the period to 26th August 2016 as previously circulated, were accepted.

	091/16
	.4
	Councillors Whitney and Marsden were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 4th October. Start time 6.45 pm. They were also authorised to approve and pay wages and any urgent items between this and the 4th October meeting. The clerk will send a reminder.

	091/16
	.5
	The RFO had received a quote of an additional £146 p.a. on HPC Insurance Premium to insure the MUGA against damage (not wear and tear). It was agreed to progress this.

	091/16
	.6
	The request for sponsorship of Junior Football through the pool was considered. Given that the pool itself is seeking funding it would not be appropriate to sponsor other groups. It would send a conflicting message to those working so hard to fundraise for the pool and also set a precedent which could cause difficulties with other groups in the future.

	091/16
	.7
	The RFO had reconsidered his need for Workplace Pensions Training. He had so far found the process and guidelines to be adequate. However, it was approved that the RFO could obtain paid for advice on specific questions about Workplace Pensions if needed.

	091/16
	.8
	It was authorised that a Direct Debit be set up for NEST for Workplace Pensions payments.

	091/16
	.9
	It was retrospectively noted that King George’s Field Trustees had agreed to transfer £5,800 to HPC towards the MUGA installation costs, and £2,683.00 for the outdoor Table Tennis Table.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed)

	092/16
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	092/16
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 9th August 2016 were received. See SPC minutes for details. Cllr Jackson reported on key issues.

	092/16
	.2
	The quote for fencing on the LHS and shallow end of £2,850 for each section, and a quote of £800 for seating were approved. 

	092/16
	.3
	The Planning application fee for the solarium roof and changing room solar panels had not been paid due to a misunderstanding. Cllr Jackson had personally made the payment to avoid further delays. The application was now going through consultation with a deadline of 11th October.

	092/16
	.4
	Cllrs Mander and Jackson will make an appointment to meet with Kevin Smith to discuss the Pool Café lease. 

	092/16
	.5
	The pool continues to receive excellent reports on Trip Advisor.

	092/16
	.6
	Cllr Mander will attend the Transition Hope Public meeting at 7.45 pm on Wednesday 14th September at the Memorial Hall on behalf of Hathersage Parish Council to report on the Energy Efficiency Audit at the pool.

	092/16
	.7
	It was agreed that SPC will review the High and Low Season start and finish dates taking into account data on climate change.
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	093/16
	
	Recreation Committee

	093/16
	.1
	The Recreation Committee had not met in August. Cllr Marsden reported on issues which have arisen. 

	093/16
	.2
	The Graffiti on the Skate Park was being investigated by police. Cllrs had indicated a preference for restitutionary damages rather than a court sentence.

	093/16
	.3
	The football pitch had again compacted. A quote of £650 from Redwood Landscaping was approved to break up the clay

	093/16
	.4
	After initial concerns about possible pooling and denting the MUGA surface had been re-inspected. Cllr’s consensus was that the MUGA installation had been satisfactory and there were no ongoing concerns. It was noted that due to the installation being required at short notice with a limited window for negotiation, through oversight the original contract had not included a clause for retention of 5% for 6 months as required by 11.10 of HPC’s Financial Regulations for expenditure over £10,000. A sum of £7,638.00 (approximately 20% of the full value of the contract inclusive of VAT) had been retained until HPC was satisfied that work had been carried out satisfactorily. It was accepted that this clause of the Financial Regulations would be suspended and payment of the balance was now approved. It was noted that future contracts will include this requirement.

	094/16
	
	Planning Committee.  

	094/16
	.1
	The Planning Committee had met on 15th August. Minutes had been circulated and were received. Key business of 15th August had been -

	
	a)
	To consider Planning Application NP/DDD/0716/0685 4 Crossland Rd. Form new dormers on front and rear slopes. There are no objections to this proposal. The majority of the properties on Crossland Rd already have dormers.

	
	b)
	To consider Planning Application NP/DDD/0716/0723 North Lees Campsite Birley Lane. Installation of a disabled access camping pod with surfaced parking and wheelchair accessible pathway to campsite building. Installation of two additional camping pods in the north-east of the campsite. There are no objections to this application. This modernisation will help towards maintaining a viable campsite generating income for the North Lees Estate. The additional pods are not in a prominent position, but in a secluded area. The disabled access pod providing a much needed resource.   

	094/16
	.2
	The Planning Committee had also met briefly prior to the HPC meeting 6th September 2016 (the same evening). Cllr Marsden reported on key issues – 

NP/DDD/0816/0788 Pipeline diversion and the installation of an access track, land to the east of The Dale. Cllrs had no comments.

Pre-Application consultation for the Proposed Installation (Mast) at: BROOKFIELD RURAL DRIVE, HATHERSAGE, SHEFFIELD, SOUTH YORKSHIRE S32 1BR (Project ref: 183117)
Following HPC’s response (as minuted Planning Committee of 18th July) the project team (The Harlequin Group) had sent proposed amendments to the scheme. Initial impressions were that the amendments did not address the overall concerns. Further concerns over health issues were raised. This will be taken to the next Planning Committee meeting tba. 

	095/16
	
	Report of the Amenities Committee and Heart 4 Hathersage Working Group.

	095/16
	.1
	The scheme has now gone out to tender to a number of local companies and also a number of wider Sheffield companies.

	095/16
	.2
	There is a potential for a 50% reduction (through a grant scheme from DCC) of the cost of the bus shelter. 

	095/16
	.3
	HPC approved the application for a PWLB Loan of £175k over 25 years.

	095/16
	.4
	There had been a request that the professional fees be revised to reflect the increase in scale of the project. A breakdown of the proposal for the revised fees had been requested but not received in time for this meeting.

	095/16
	.5
	Cllr Marsden raised concerns about the toilet cleaning contract with RGS. She had been monitoring the Ladies toilets and found toilet paper not replenished, lights not working and hand dryer not working. It was agreed the Clerk will write to RGS and ask them to close the Ladies toilet which has no light, and to ask them to ensure there is always toilet paper in the one remaining open.
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	096/16
	
	The Transport Committee had not met since the HPC August meeting. The next meeting would be Monday 11th September 2016.

	097/16
	
	Website Working Group - nothing to report.

	098/16
	
	Burial Ground. Cllr Mander had met with a representative of the Trustees of the Shuttleworth Estate to discuss whether the Kirkfield might be available to purchase as additional Burial Ground. A proposal that the Bellfield might be available was being considered. The next step would be an investigation by the Environment Agency whether any land under consideration would be suitable for burial ground.  It was suggested that professional advice over the purchase might be advisable.

	099/16
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence

	099/16
	.1
	Co-option of new Councillor. The Clerk had received an expression of interest from Rob Hall which had been circulated for Councillors consideration. It was agreed the Clerk would send the usual package of reference information and invite Rob to attend the 4th October meeting.

	099/16
	.2
	Cllrs Marsden and Rodgers will attend Peak Park Parishes Day on 24th September as representative of HPC.

	099/16
	.3
	The Assistant Clerk has given notice that she cannot continue in the role long term, and needs to finish by the end of 2016 latest. The Clerk will advertise the vacancy through DALC and via the school. Cllrs will also ask through contacts if anyone is interested.

	100/16
	
	Village Matters

	100/16
	.1
	Parish Room windows. Sue Adams of Peak Park has stipulated that single glaze non-opening windows, opaque in the surgery, would be required. Tenders were being invited from Wilcocksons, Jonathan Wilson and Pennine Woodwork at Bradwell.

	100/16
	.2
	The Affordable Housing Needs Survey has been considered. It was decided that it would not be helpful to invite Isabel Frenzel, Rural Housing Enabler to a future meeting.

	100/16
	.3
	Cllr Jane Marsden will represent HPC on the Christmas Lights Committee. It was noted that the area will be a building site over the Christmas period.

	101/16
	
	The Memorial Hall Management Committee

	101/16
	.1
	 The MHMC is dealing with DCC properties department regarding a financial compensation for the Stanage Room to help finance the upgrade.
It was confirmed that under the current legal framework, HPC has no claim on the hall. MHMC has asked if it would be possible to change the terms of their lease to HPC title to the hall to enable HPC to raise money on behalf of the hall. It was agreed to ask Wosskow Brown solicitors for their advice on whether this would be possible and what the implications would be.

	102/16
	
	It was noted that DALC Circulars up to 14; 2016 and other relevant items had been circulated. 

	103/16
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 4th October 2016 in the Memorial Hall. 

	104/16
	
	Items for the October 2016 agenda – no additional items noted.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.25 pm.
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